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April 16, 2007

Hello All, 

Another weekend of winter weather! I hope you weathered the storm well. At least the snow didn’t stick to the ground. 

Sunday I enjoyed a walk to the waterfowl area to see all the birds that stop by this time of year. Later in the afternoon Ruth and I attended the Pownal Historical Society annual meeting and a program by Joe Manning who has researched the lives of the child workers that Lewis Hine photographed, including Addie Card at the North Pownal mill. These famous photographs, now in the Library of Congress, helped change child labor laws in the United States. Thank you to the Historical Society and the Solomon Wright Library for offering programs that help us understand and honor our past.
Last week I left Sunday night to be in Montpelier early Monday for the monthly Commission on the Future of Economic Development meeting. Our work has moved to the point where we are developing benchmarks and measures for understanding Vermont’s economy. There are many readily available measures possible such as unemployment, number of employed adults in a household, or households with high-speed internet access. Part of our work is determining a useful set that policy makers could use in their deliberations. As the Commission goes forward, we plan, if funding is available, to hold public meetings around the state and develop an interactive website to gather public comment. All the work should lead to a flexible and nimble economic development plan for Vermont. 

Now that the House has brought out most of its major policy bills for the session and completed work on the budget, we spend more time in committee. We are working on Senate Bills and on legislation we want ready in case the Senate has time this year to take up more than what we have already sent them. 

We also debated and passed several bills this week, all on voice votes.

 

H. 94 An act relating to retail sales and taxing specialty beers;

Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to permit second class licensees to sell beer with the same alcoholic content as wine and to tax the higher alcoholic beer at the same rate as wine.

            Some specialty beers on the market are more akin to wine than beer. They are more expensive and have a higher alcohol content. They are marketed to connoisseurs and many are made by small Vermont breweries. This bill would allow them to be sold like wine rather than spirits. The beers would also be taxed like wine. The House General Committee after taking considerable testimony thought this was a reasonable change. The legislature also made sure that the specialty beers would adhere to all federal labeling requirements. 

H. 535 An act relating to creation of a state law enforcement study committee; 
Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to create a state law enforcement study committee to review and evaluate options for making state policing services more effective.

            The discussion on this bill centered on just how comprehensive the study should be. The legislature decided that the state needed to start with its own services—state police, fish and wildlife, motor vehicles enforcement division, and liquor control enforcement before including municipal police, sheriffs and constables. The study committee was asked especially to “focus its recommendations on: the need for a higher volume of police and enforcement services; lowering response times; reducing overtime; eliminating duplication of effort; lowering overall operating expenses; enhancing training opportunities; tightening coordination, strengthening communications, and sharing information; and enhancing the overall quality of state policing and enforcement services.”

S. 124 An act relating to planning and evaluating options for inpatient psychiatric hospital services; 

Statement of purpose:  This bill would provide for an independent evaluation by the general assembly of the options available to the state regarding the provision of inpatient psychiatric services now provided at the Vermont state hospital.

We have known for some time that Vermont needs to replace the State Hospital. Despite some recent short-term improvements, ultimately we need a new system built for Vermonters who need quality, inpatient psychiatric health care services. The move to a new state hospital system will require thoughtful analysis and action. Many legislative committees have and will be involved for many years and this report will help guide actions and decisions. The legislature will  look beyond a proposal to house the VSH at Fannie Allen Health Center in Burlington. Plans to locate a facility elsewhere or locate a number of smaller facilities around the state need to be evaluated. 

S.120 An act relating to wine tastings and farmers’ markets;
Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to permit wine tastings at farmers’ markets.

Farmer’s markets are becoming an ever greater community resource for Vermonter’s and visitors. They are often the first step for specialty food entrepreneurs. This bill would allow with strict conditions wine tasting at farmer’s markets. Vermont has a small but growing wine industry and this measure would reasonably help them promote their products. 

H. 360 An act relating to employment protection and training period for Vermont National Guard members;

Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to provide Vermont national guard members with at least 15 days a year to be absent from employment for training and to assure reemployment for the member upon return from deployment.

            The legislature acted on and approved a further proposal of amendment from the Senate clarifying the duration of leaves of absence for temporary duty, training or military drill—15 days in a calendar year—and the right for a full-time employee to be reinstated after completing the temporary duty. The employer will determine whether the leave is with or without pay.  

H. 541 An act relating to extending the repeal of alternative regulation election by small eligible telecommunications carriers;
Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to clarify when a subdivision of the section of law allowing small eligible telecommunications carriers to elect alternative forms of regulation would apply and to extend the July 1, 2008 repeal of the section until December 31, 2008.

            This Commerce Committee bill extended a sunset on a provision that allowed Vermont’s independent telecommunications companies to seek alternative regulations that are less burdensome from the Public Service Board. So far this system has worked well and we considered removing the system, but the Public Service Board and the Public Service Department recommended that instead of removing the sunset that we extend it. This will give the companies the ability to plan and the Public Service Board and Department an opportunity to further assess the alternative regulation process. 

H. 523 An act relating to moving families out of poverty;

Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to move families out of poverty using federal funds for Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) and to ensure that the state meets the federal requirements relating to these funds.

            In 2005 new Federal law as part of the Federal Deficit Reduction Act dramatically changed requirements for administering Vermont’s welfare programs. As a result, the House Human Services Committee has been working to improve the state’s system to move families to self-sufficiency while satisfying the new federal guidelines.

            H.523 adds REACH FIRST, an assessment program and REACH AHEAD, which helps those who move off REACH UP, our current program. The goal is to increase the likelihood that families receiving assistance will move permanently out of poverty and to improve Vermont’s work participation rates. 

            REACH FIRST will assess, stabilize and orient families to available programs and their requirements. REACH UP will continue Vermont’s existing program. REACH AHEAD will provide a small food assistance grant to families as they transition out of REACH UP. This revised system will be implemented in 2009.

 

H. 157 An act relating to home-fermented beverage competitions;

Statement of purpose:  This bill proposes to permit judges to taste home fermented beverages by amateur home producers at a competition.

This bill would allow only judges and not the public to sample home-fermented beverages at competitions. Also the sale of the beverages to the public would not be allowed and any leftover product would have to be disposed of properly. The bill came back from the Senate with a proposal for a report on allowing commercial caterers with the proper licenses to serve alcoholic beverages at catered events. The House agreed to the proposal and passed the bill.

Health Care Committee Report

I’m including the follow report from Health Care Committee member Rep. Lucy Leriche.. Health Care 

“The Health Care Reform Measures passed last session are complex and far-reaching and will require constant vigilance to ensure success.  The Health Care Committee has passed three bills so far this session that help us achieve success in these reforms: A housekeeping bill on the Certificate of Need Program, Technical Corrections to the Health Care Affordability Act, and An Act Relating to Ensuring Success in Health Care Reform.

One source of some controversy in the Technical Corrections bill revolved around whether or not to allow employers certain exemptions from the employer assessment. The Employer Assessment is one of the funding sources for Catamount Health. It is NOT a premium payment for specific employees to receive Catamount Health. They are not directly linked in this way. The revenues go into a pool which is used to provide subsidies to income-eligible enrollees in Catamount or an approved employer-sponsored health insurance plan.

The Committee agreed to grant an exemption for seasonal employees from the assessment, but the business community wanted an additional exemption for part-time employees. After a fair amount of negotiation, and with acknowledgement of the importance of this exemption to the business community, the Ways and Means Committee passed an amendment to allow the part-time employee exemption as well.  

A part-time employee is defined as someone who works fewer than 25 hours per week.  A seasonal employee is defined as someone who works for 20 weeks or less in a calendar year in a job scheduled to last 20 weeks or less.   

So how does the employer assessment affect employers? The first eight full-time equivalent employees are exempt from the assessment for the first two years, regardless. Additionally, the employer must meet other thresholds before any additional employee hour exemptions are allowed. 

If the employer does not offer insurance to any employees, then all employee hours count toward the assessment (after the first eight FTEs). If the employer offers insurance and the employee is eligible for that insurance and is insured by the employer or elsewhere, then the employee’s hours do not count toward the assessment. 

If the employer offers insurance to all of its full-time employees, then any part-time or seasonal employee who is insured either by their employer or elsewhere would be exempt from the assessment. 

The bill is now in the Senate, so things could change, but this is where things stand as of this moment.  Going forward, the committee is now working on a prescription drug bill from the Senate, and on beginning work to identify our next steps on health care reform.”

Next Week

Next week will be busy as a number of bills have passed committee and will be voted on by the full House. 

I will be reporting a bill on changes to the administration of the Job Start program for the Commerce Committee. 

Also a bill to support Public Transit has been working its way through the house. I will be watching the bill closely as a number of proposals have been suggested to pay for needed public transit improvements, carbon emissions reductions and transportation infrastructure repair. These include using one-time money from making not using a seat belt a primary offense—it is secondary now, a surcharge on the purchase of some new low gas mileage vehicles with an adjustment for working trucks or a small gas tax increase. I do not know if any of these will happen. We need to find resources for our transportation system and all choices are hard. I’ll be looking for the one that is fairest and practical. Please let me know if you have thoughts on this subject. 

Have a good week and stay in touch, 

Bill 

Rep. Bill Botzow 

1225 South Stream Road 
Bennington, VT 05201 
802 447-7717 

botzow@sover.net 

115 State Street 
State House 
Montpelier, VT 05633-5201 
Tel: 1-800-322-5616 (VT only) 
Fax: 802 828-2424 

bbotzow@leg.state.vt.us 
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